Approved  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

March 17, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, March 17, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois, Steve Ober and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment
- None. 









2.0 Department Updates








  2.1
Fire Department – Fire Chief DeSilva – Chief DeSilva noted that the vehicle sale at “White Farm” is scheduled to happen at the end of May and stated the 1977 International Forestry truck is to be sold.  Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize the Fire Chief to sell the 1977 Forestry truck at “White Farm” at the end of May.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Chair Livernois signed the “Plymovent” maintenance renewal contract, in the amount of $759 dollars. Chief DeSilva stated Comstar needs EMS billing rates for the year and historically the rate is increased 30% over the Medi-care rates. Chair Livernois made a motion to approve the change of the Comstar rates as reflected in Chief DeSilva’s memo. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chief DeSilva informed the Board that Anna McLoon has past her probationary period and is currently certified as an EMT Basic; pay to be increased from $7.55 an hour to $10.77 dollars an hour. Chair Livernois made a motion to approve the scheduled pay increase of Anna McLoon, due to the end of her probationary period. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Chief DeSilva recalled having a discussion with the BOS regarding the purchase of swift water rescue suits, $2,300 dollars for two suits but could not find the discussion in past meeting minutes.  Chair Livernois made a motion to approve the purchase of two swift water rescue suits, in the amount of $2,300 dollars. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Chief DeSilva informed the BOS that calls are up for the year but the calls are mostly motor vehicle related or EMS, not fire. Chief DeSilva noted that fire permits are now required.  TA Veloski asked the Board for permission to place the old copy machine in the back of the forestry truck when it goes to White Farm because there was no interest to purchase the copier.  The BOS agreed this would be okay.    







3.0 Conneston Construction Inc. (CCI) - Robert Turpin (Engineer/Architect), Bryant Lehr (CCI), Robert Fissette, Pat Reiss (Reiss Construction) and DPW Director Thayer were present.  Chair Livernois stated everyone has been invited to discuss the RFQ for the Town Garage.  Mr. Lehr informed the Board that CCI is a thirty million dollar
 company and has ten Supervisors and has finished a lot of building with Pat Reiss.  Mr. Lehr noted they would also be working with Paul Fluet and the Town is familiar with his work.  Mr. Turpin stated he would be the Architect to provide the design service, as well as the sub-consultant with CCI.  Mr. Turpin noted he has worked with CCI for 5 ½ years and has 20 years of experience.  Mr. Fissette stated his company has 30 years experience but their expertise is with metal buildings and would be working with the Town on a daily basis to develop the right structure. Mr. Fissette informed the Board that he and his partner are very hands on; his partner is located in MA but would be on-site if needed.  Mr. Reiss stated his company has been run by himself and his brothers since 1998 building metal commercial buildings and provided the BOS with samples of structural & architectural drawings.  The Board reviewed.  Mr. Lehr noted that they pride themselves on communication.  Selectman Ober asked how “green” the metal building could be built.  Mr. Fissette stated most of the materials used are 80% recyclable but “green” equals money and most of the energy savings would be architectural i.e. solar, heating.  Mr. Fissette informed the Board he recently attended a seminar on solar in metal buildings, where solar film is attached to the buildings but cost would be driven.  Mr. Reiss noted it would cost the Town 10%-60% and the certifications are expensive.  Chair Livernois asked about their municipal bonding experience and Mr. Lehr replied they have pre-bond services, which would depend on what the Town wants to do.  Mr. Lehr stated the project would be budgeted over time until the bond process is over.  Chair Livernois stated the Town is on a tight schedule, with a May Town Meeting and the BOS would need something to show the voters.  Mr. Lehr stated May 1st would not be a problem but having something ready for the March 31st Public Hearing may be.  Chair Livernois stated he does not think the Board will need drawings & designs for the Public Hearing, as long as they can show something similar. Selectman Nickerson asked what the cost would be per square foot (9,000 sq. ft.) and Mr. Lehr replied approximately $75 dollars a square foot but if the Town wanted something like a lift in the garage, it would need to be designed from the start and cost $30,000 dollars.  Mr. Lehr noted he could have a rough drawing by 3/31.  Director Thayer stated the Board could use Tilton’s Highway Garage as an example, so people know what is being planned and then have a more solid plan ready for Town Meeting.  Selectman Nickerson asked if they would be attending the Public Hearing and Mr. Lehr replied yes.  Mr. Reiss stated the group would do whatever it takes.  Selectman Nickerson asked what the initial costs are, if the warrant article doesn’t pass. Chair Livernois replied $8,750 dollars for the schematic design phase. Mr. Turpin noted that he would need a survey, to get a better sense of the functionality of the building for space arrangement and truck storage.  Mr. Lehr stated the Town would get input from all of the suppliers for the schematic design then the design phase would be a more detailed estimate for the bonding process.  Chair Livernois asked if they would be testing the site’s soils for pilings and Mr. Lehr replied yes, test pits could be dug with the Town’s back-hoe and the costs would be adjusted accordingly.  Selectman Nickerson stated if the bond issue passes in May, what would be the time for completion.  Mr. Lehr replied early November without any hold-ups, 2-3 weeks for the shop drawings and 8 weeks for the building.  Mr. Reiss stated the building would be all ready once delivered and they would be using their own equipment/crane.  Director Thayer noted he would do what he had to do, in order to operate the DPW but the summer months shouldn’t be a problem. Director Thayer stated CCI has a pretty aggressive schedule now.  Mr. Lehr asked if there was a Representative for the Town and Chair Livernois replied DPW Director Thayer or one of the Selectman. Mr. Lehr noted all of the pricing would be an open book and CCI has an active safety program that gives them a mod-factor better than a general contractor.  Mr. Lehr asked if all of the DPW’s equipment would be inside and Director Thayer replied yes, including the Town’s grader that has a 13-foot wing.  Mr. Reiss noted the Town could do an end-wall, as a growth option and it would not cost much more because all of the same materials would be used.  The BOS and those in attendance reviewed the site plan designed by H.E. Bergeron (HEB); the Board will ask HEB if they can obtain a copy of the design.  


    







4.0 Horne Construction Inc. – Mike Lassel, Ralph Blackington and DPW Director Thayer were present.  Mr. Blackington stated himself and Mr. Lassel have been in business together for 18 years and they are a $26 million dollar company but only $10 million this year. Mr. Blackington noted they have only constructed two houses in 17 years and have done mostly vehicle related construction. Mr. Blackington referred to renovations at UNH’s NH Hall and stated the project was a $4.2 million dollar job and was originally only $2 million but the design UNH wanted didn’t make sense, so they pitched their own idea and it was approved.  Mr. Lassel noted they are a small firm that focuses on things clearly and there was 3,000 sq. ft. missing in the Lecture Hall’s space, the project was redesigned and done in 2-3 weeks.  Chair Livernois asked if Horne would be doing the construction and Mr. Blackington replied all of the work is sub-contracted. Mr. Blackington stated they have a “Star” building franchise but would be happy to do things the way the Town wants upon Town Meeting approval and can build a traditional design. Mr. Blackington stated a footprint should be designed for the site. The BOS and those in attendance reviewed the HEB design.  Mr. Lassel stated the plan would create chaos because there is not enough room for vehicles to operate safely.  DPW Director Thayer noted the site contains a lot of clay.  Mr. Lassel asked if they could have a copy of HEB’s plan and Chair Livernois replied the Board would ask for one.  Mr. Lassel stated they would design building and fine tune things at the end, to make the project economically feasible for years to come. Chair Livernois noted the Town has asked for a pre-bond package. Mr. Blackington stated they would work on a budget with the Town and design to cost or design against cost because it is a great time to build.  Director Thayer stated the new garage needs to be here a long time and adaptable for the future.  Selectman Nickerson asked what the average sq. ft. price would be and Mr. Blackington replied the Town’s needs would need to be discussed.  Chair Livernois asked if a preliminary site plan would be ready for Town Meeting and Mr. Blackington replied yes.  Chair Livernois noted the Board needs good realistic cost estimates for the new building. Mr. Blackington stated he would want test pits dug and asked if the existing well & septic were shown on the HEB plan. Director Thayer pointed out the well & septic and noted the septic system is 10-15 years old. Mr. Blackington stated he would like to sit down and get a good understanding of what the Town needs, then conduct site tests. Mr. Blackington noted that radiant heat is great until the bay doors are opened and then it takes forever for the garage to heat back up, plus it is hard to remove once installed. Mr. Blackington asked if a hazardous abatement has been done and Director Thayer replied no. Mr. Blackington noted the abatement has to be done, for lead paint and asbestos. Director Thayer stated there is not much paint left on the building and the asbestos is not that type. Mr. Blackington asked if there was a monitoring well and Selectman Ober replied DES monitors the quality.  Mr. Lassel stated the Town could service its own vehicles, to keep money in the Town. Mr. Blackington noted the site is going to be tight and they are going to need to be creative.  Chair Livernois stated a decision would be made within the next week. 
5.0  Discussion/Decision of RFQ for Town Garage – Chair Livernois stated it will cost $25K to get to Town Meeting with Horne Construction and $8K for CCI, plus $10K-$15K for Paul Fluet.  Chair Livernois stated he is more comfortable with CCI. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to invite CCI to come back to Town & discuss the Highway Garage further.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Selectman Nickerson noted a decision would need to be made on whether the Town Garage will be 9,000 or 10,000 sq. ft.  Chair Livernois stated an agreement would need to be made between the Town & CCI, to start the planning process for the 3/31/10 Public Hearing.  TA Veloski to get list of bond rates.   
6.0 Old Business









  6.1 Plummer Bridge – Director Thayer informed the Board he has received a proposal but if the Town moves forward, then we would eliminate ourselves from State Bridge Aid (2017).  Director Thayer noted the bridge would need to be qualification based to get the 80% funding. TA Veloski stated there are bridges that were turned in to culverts that have received funding from DOT.  TA Veloski to get the qualifications base and discuss a culvert with DOT.  








  6.2
Budget – TA Veloski reported changes proposed by the Budget Committee. The BOS agreed with reducing the office supplies line to one dollar for the Building Committee and the CIP Committee. The Board disagreed with increasing holiday pay and will keep the line at $13,918 dollars.  Selectman Nickerson stated there was a long discussion at the last Budget Committee meeting regarding the First Fruits Food Pantry. Selectman Nickerson stated he would like to see the $4,000 dollars split between First Fruits Food Pantry and the Sanbornton Food Pantry because the number of Sanbornton families in need has increased and the cupboards are bare. Chair Livernois stated he thought the First Fruits Food Pantry was going to open for a 2nd day a month to service Sanbornton residents only.  Selectman Ober replied they have not.  Chair Livernois does not want to take away from the First Fruits Food Pantry but add another line for the Town’s Food Pantry.  Selectman Nickerson noted Melanie VanTassel has not asked for additional funding.  Selectman Ober proposed giving each pantry $3,000 dollars.  Selectman Ober made a motion to reduce the First Fruits Food Pantry line from $4K to $3K and take the $1K & add $2K to a new line for the Sanbornton Food Pantry. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.










7.0 New Business









  7.1
Watershed Assistance & Restoration Grant – TA Veloski stated Andy Chapman would like to meet with Chair Livernois regarding the $25K grant to restore Black Brook.  Selectman Nickerson stated he is nervous that no one else is involved in the planning.  Chair Livernois noted it is just a plan that can be used or not used at all.  Chair Livernois stated he would meet with Don Foudriat and Andy Chapman to discuss further. 




8.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes  






  8.1 3/10/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, March 10, 2010. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of March 10, 2010.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  8.2
3/16/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, March 16, 2010. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of March 16, 2010.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.















9.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.
10.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time.


11.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – See chart below.






	TML#
	Taxpayer
	Item
	Approved/Denied/Status

	04.027.001
	Gray, Donald
	Timber Tax
	Approved 

	17.091 & 12.103.001
	Supry, Walter & Donna
	Abatement
	Approved 

	09.086.001
	Vilas, Chieko
	Current Use Application
	Approved 


Chair Livernois made a motion to approve the abatement application for Supry based on the recommendation of the Town’s Assessor. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion. Livernois, in favor, Nickerson, in favor and Ober, opposed. Motion passed.  

12.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed. 





        







13.0 Town Administrator’s Report 





                 13.1 DES Re: Extension of payback rate – TA Veloski stated the Town does not need the extension but would be okay, if needed. Is being drafted. 


               13.2 Water wells – Recreation Field – Tested and everything is okay.

             13.3 Town Meeting – TA Veloski asked if the BOS would like Attorney Boldt at Town Meeting and the replied yes.

                                                                          13.4 Back-hoe tires – The BOS approved the purchase of replacement tires for the backhoe in the amount of $633.88 dollars.





            13.5 Printing of the Annual Report – The reviewed two bids for printing.  Chair Livernois made a motion to have the Annual Report printed by Piper Printing ($3,210 dollars). Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  13.6 Town Moderator – Liz Merry is scheduled to meet with the BOS on 3/31 to discuss Town Meeting. 









 13.7 Donahue, Tucker & Chiandella (DTC) Re: Metrocast – TA Veloski read a list a questions/concerns from DTC, to be sent to Metrocast.  Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize DTC to send out the letter to Metrocast. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The BOS will schedule a meeting with Katherine Miller. 












14.0 Selectmen’s Reports
- None at this time.  














15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, March 24, 2010 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 












13.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 9:49 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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